
C e n t r a l  G a r h w a l − G a n g o t r i

C h au kh am ba  II, f ir s t  ascen t o f  the southw est face . One sum m er day in 2002 my friends and I 
decided on the Garhwal as our fall expedition destination. Researching it, we chose Chaukhamba 
II, the m ost rem ote sum m it o f the region. W ith the help o f a small photo o f the pillar we 
intended to clim b, more preparations followed until at the end o f August, Patrick Wagnon, 
Christian Tromsdorff, Greg Sauget, and I packed up and were off. After a long guiding season 
we were all eager to go on an adventure to discover a new region and perhaps an unclimbed 
route in the particularly fascinating area o f the Garhwal, a cultural and spiritual sanctuary at 
the source o f the Ganges.

We got o ff to a slow start. Ten days o f bad weather at the beginning o f September 
dumped more than one m eter o f snow at 4,300m . Luckily the Indian agency had prepared our 
voyage so well that the patience o f  our staff and the creativity o f the cooks made the waiting 
bearable. Tapovan (4,300m ), a two-day walk from the road head at Gangotri, is the communal 
base camp for all clim bs in this region. It’s also a m editation area. At the foot o f Shivling we 
shared our camp with climbers, pilgrims, and sadhus meditating in the caves.

Although our local porters refused to cross the glacier, our staff from the agency (cook, 
etc.) offered to take their place. Because o f them, three days later we installed our advanced base 
at 5,300m  at the end o f the long flat Gangotri glacier.

It was only there that we caught sight o f the west pillar o f Chaukhamba II. All the infor
mation we had for this route had been gathered from a small photo. Now, we could see it. Just



to get to this point had already been a com plicated logistical affair. After acclim atizing, we 
decided to climb the west pillar in a style that was half big wall and half alpine.

During our first attempt we realized that we were carrying way too much; 200m  up the 
haul bag broke. An ascent in this style wasn’t going to work. We descended and modified our 
chosen itinerary in order to be able to travel lighter and therefore faster. We needed to adapt the 
route to alpine style, so we changed our line to the right o f the pillar on the south west face. On 
October 3 we set o ff from advanced base. The climb, on a 50°– 60° snow slope with occasional 
ice cliffs, wasn’t too difficult (approxim ately alpine grade D ). After a bivouac at 6 ,400m , we 
continued the second day up a long slope to the summit (7,070m ), where we spent the night.

But that was only part one. We still had to descend. Down-clim bing 1,600m o f 50°– 60°+ 
som e rappelling didn’t really appeal to us, so we decided we would traverse the ridge to 
Chaukhamba I and descend its gentler snow slopes. We made this decision from what we could 
see o f the route, realizing we would be venturing a little into the unknown. While traversing the 
ridge, it started to snow. At around 6,700m , we found a short-cut. It seemed that three or four 
rappels would take us to a col, from which we could easily descend to advanced base. Late that 
evening we arrived at the unnamed col and spent our third night above 6,000m . The following 
morning, lethargic from the previous day, we only left our bivouac at noon. The clouds were 
already on their way. Half an hour later we were in a storm. To make matters worse, the itiner
ary down to the glacier wasn’t as straightforward as it had seemed. Seracs made it dangerous 
and bad weather made it difficult to find the correct route. But around 5 p.m., in 30cm o f fresh 
snow, we finally arrived at our camp, where our staff were waiting for us, all ready to go for the 
15-hour trek back to Tapovan the following morning.

Now back in Chamonix, I should reiterate how climbing in remote areas like this requires 
a lot o f foresight. Even though the actual ascent wasn’t very technical, we wouldn’t have 
succeeded in climbing this summit if we hadn’t been flexible. Since we didn’t have a lot o f prior 
inform ation, we had to be ready to adapt our plan to the circumstances and be prepared and 
willing to make changes.
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